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January 2013 
Dear Boston University  
Humphrey Program Family  
and Friends,

Greetings from the Humphrey Program team 
at the State Department in Washington, DC! 
I hope this letter finds you happy, healthy, 
and ready for all the challenges, opportuni-
ties, and joys that 2013 will surely bring. 

I would like to take this opportunity to 
express our appreciation to Boston University 
and the entire University community for their 
longstanding commitment to, and support 
for, the Humphrey Program.

Since early December, we have been busy 
in Washington participating in review commit-
tee meetings to choose next year’s class of Hum-
phrey Fellows, and so the program cycle begins 
again. The talent and potential represented in 
this year’s applicant pool gives us high hopes for a strong new class 
of Humphrey Fellows. The 2013/14 Humphrey class will start its 
fellowship year in the coming months and all too quickly join your 
accomplished ranks to become productive and engaged alumni.

You may not realize that there are now nearly 4,700 Humphrey 
alumni from 157 countries building a legacy of leadership and 
public service around the world. Public service seems to be in the 
DNA of Humphrey alumni! In that spirit, I encourage each of 
you to volunteer for a service project this year in your community. 
Reach out to other Humphrey and Fulbright alumni. You, your 
community, and your country will all benefit. We are interested to 
hear what you have been doing since your Humphrey experience. 
Please send us your news through our colleagues and partners at 
BU and IIE.  

We look forward to working with each of you to build an ever 
stronger and more active alumni network of Humphrey Fellows in 
the future.

With best regards,

�John Sedlins  
Chief, Office of Global Educational Programs 
United States Department of State

January 2013 
Dear Friends and Alumni  
of the Humphrey Program  
at Boston University,

Warm greetings from the Institute of 
International Education. I hope that 
you are all healthy and safe as we begin 
2013.

Memories still linger from the 
wonderful experiences we shared at 
the Global Leadership Forum here 
in Washington in October, where we 
were able to kick off another Hum-
phrey Fellowship year. This year’s 
cohort joins the Humphrey fam-
ily around the world that numbers 
nearly 4,700 alumni in 157 countries. 
2012/13 Fellows come from 93 differ-
ent countries with women comprising 

51 percent of the class.
BU has been a valuable partner in hosting Fellows from 

the very beginning of the program, helping to shape the 
content of the Fellowship itself. On behalf of everyone at 
IIE’s Humphrey Division, I offer the deepest gratitude 
to Dr. Ksenya Khinchuk, Galia Shokry, and also Gregory 
Khinchuk for all your support.

I urge all alumni from BU to remain in touch with us 
through our website at http://humphreyfellowship.org. Also 
please remember that the U.S. Department of State hosts 
an alumni website for all grantees (www.alumni.state.gov). 
Please be sure to register on this site and take advantage of 
the resources it offers. Also, do not forget to “like” us on 
Facebook (The Hubert H. Humphrey Fellowship Program).

On behalf of the staff here at the Humphrey Program at 
IIE, I send you best wishes for the year.

Sincerely, 

Judy Gibson 
Director, Hubert H. Humphrey Fellowship Program
Institute of International Education

Anne Howard-Tristani, niece of Hubert H. 
Humphrey and Vice-Chancellor, Universidad del 
Este, shared her uncle’s wisdom in an inspiring 
graduation speech.
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Dear Alumni,

Our traditional warm greetings from  
704 Commonwealth Avenue to all of  
you and your families! 

Reflecting on 2012—with its economic 
and political challenges, natural cataclysms, 
and human dramas around the world—we 
think about the role of inspiring leaders. 
We think of our alumni who have been 
making a difference in all parts of the 
globe and in many special ways. We are so 
proud of your accomplishments! As usual, 
our newsletter shares with our extended 
Humphrey family some of your greatest 
achievements. 

In 2012, many countries in the world 
voted for a change in leadership. However, in 
the U.S., Barack Obama was reelected as the 
forty-fourth American President. We are all 
aware of a number of huge challenges that the 
country and the President still face, and yet 
many of us are positive and optimistic about 
the future.

As historians, friends, and relatives of 
Hubert H. Humphrey have noted, there 
is a certain connection between these two 
leaders. President Obama shares Hum-
phrey’s commitment to social justice, and 
his passion for international cooperation 
and global progress. Both leaders inspire 
talented young people around the world to 
enter public service. I believe that this idea 
resonates with many of our alumni. 

You will be introduced to the thirteen 
Fellows we are hosting in 2012/13 on 
page 14. Our Fellows already know about 
many of you, since I have been forwarding 
them your welcoming messages, regards, 
and suggestions. They had a number of 
exciting opportunities to watch the election 
in action, to observe the Presidential and 
Vice Presidential debates, and to engage 
in conversations with experts at BU and 

in Washington, DC, during the Global 
Leadership Forum. Read their impressions 
on page 16.

The previous 2011/12 Humphrey cycle 
was a very successful one. The group devel-
oped a special camaraderie and celebrated 
together many professional accomplish-
ments and personal triumphs. Three Fellows 
pioneered in a new professional association. 
Abdel, Daniel, and Cisem worked with the 
newly established Center for Finance, Law 
& Policy under the leadership of renowned 
professor Con Hurley. They plan to continue 
this cooperation. Moreover, their successes 
enthused Professor Hurley and his deputy 
Neal Easty to invite our new Fellows to col-
laborate. While here, Cisem also had a Letter 
to the Editor published in the Boston Herald 
(see page 12). Anita and Morvin were the 
first Humphrey Fellows ever to have a formal 
professional affiliation with the New England 
branch of the FDIC and developed an excel-
lent professional relationship with many in 
this organization. This affiliation helped Anita 
to publish an article in a Hungarian profes-
sional journal (see page 6).

As always, our graduation ceremony 
was the crowning event of the year! 
(See page 3.) Prior to that, the Fellows 
organized another successful Spring Food 
Festival! Record numbers of the BU com-
munity, Fellows’ friends and family, and 
professional affiliates including our new 
friends from Bunker Hill Community 
College and the Federal Reserve Bank of 
Boston were in attendance at this event. It 
was a real culinary feast and a wonderful 
display of many cultural traditions with 
music, poetry, and dance.

Our new five-year term began in August 
with a new initiative: a partnership with 
Bunker Hill Community College. All of 
our thirteen Fellows have already vis-
ited six different classes there and made 
presentations on a variety of topics such 
as human rights, investments, globaliza-
tion, and business opportunities in Africa. 
They were extremely well received by the 
students and faculty. Our Fellows were also 
happy to learn about community colleges, 
and respond to an array of questions and 
thoughtful comments. Our main event, the 
“Forum on Financial Capability,” was held 
on February 21. Look for the results of this 
highly anticipated meeting on our website.

This year, two new work-study students, 
Mike Liu and Kirsten Asuncion, joined 
our veteran stars Tasia Rechisky and Yaina 

Mercado. Altogether, our team speaks eight 
foreign languages and is quite curious about 
other cultures. I am happy to send their best 
wishes. I also have some sad news to share 
with you. In September, we lost two special 
friends of the program. Boston University’s 
former President and Chancellor, Dr. John 
Silber, and Dr. Ruth-Ann Harris, wife of 
former Humphrey Co-Director Professor 
John Harris, passed away. Please see their 
obituaries on page 8.

Mother Nature was not too kind to 
many during the last year: earthquakes, 
flooding, and hurricanes affected millions 
of people around the world. Hurricane 
Sandy visited New England as well. Our 
personal experience was not as bad as we 
expected, but it has been very painful to 
see the devastation left by Sandy in New 
Jersey and New York. The only positive 
aspect of this tragedy was the response of 
many people from all parts of the country 
who volunteered to help strangers in many 
different ways.

We also received a great number of sup-
porting phone calls and messages from you, 
our dear friends. Thank you all for your con-
cern and care. Thank you for your memories, 
letters, emails, phone calls, cards, and visits. 
We are so sorry when your surprising visits to 
Boston deprive us from the opportunity to see 
you. Our only comfort is the delicious sweets 
left by you at our door. Please let us know 
about your plans in advance! 

We are happy to continue hosting the 
Humphrey Fellowship Program at Boston 
University. We cannot overstate the contri-
butions of our alumni to our uncommon 
longevity—it is immense. Thank you all 
for your support, loyalty, and friendship. 
Please continue! 

Galia Shokry and I are delighted to for-
ward greetings to you all from Professor John 
Harris, Dean Sonia Parker, Silas Blodgett, 
Gregory Khinchuk, Eric Romano, David Tarr, 
Andrew Murphy, your advisors, host families, 
and many other American friends. 

I wish you and your loved ones a Happy, 
Healthy, and Harmonious Year.

Sincerely yours, 

Dr. Ksenya Khinchuk, Director 
Boston University Humphrey Program

From President Robert Brown’s 
letter, November 2012

I am pleased to share with you the great news 
that the Association of American Universities 
(AAU) has elected Boston University to mem-
bership. The AAU is a nonprofit organization 
consisting of the 61 leading public and private 
research universities in the United States and 
Canada. The decision by the AAU’s current 
members to add Boston University to their 
ranks is a tangible validation of the quality and 
impact of our doctoral research programs and 
of the research and scholarship of our faculty. 
I hope that you take satisfaction in Boston 
University’s emergence as a major research 
university and the recognition that selection  
to AAU membership signifies. 

Sincerely,

 

Robert A. Brown
President

the program and the Fellows “Hubert H. 
Humphrey’s greatest legacies and tributes 
to his life.” She expressed her belief that, as 
future leaders in their countries, our gradu-
ates will carry on her uncle’s good work 
and will help to solve the challenges that 
confront our world today. This will be a 
true contribution to Hubert H. Humphrey, 
a Happy Warrior’s immortality.  

Following Ms. Howard-Tristani was David 
Tomadze, Humphrey Fellow 2011/12, 
selected by the Fellows to represent them as 
class speaker. He thanked the many mem-
bers of the audience who provided support 
and inspiration from the first day of their 
Humphrey year: “This University has 
equipped us with cutting-edge knowledge; 
we can feel the support of our families; the 
Humphrey Program gave us the courage 
to act.” Like a world-class orator, David 
looked to the future while emphasizing the 
significance of the present occasion as “a 
major milestone in every Fellow’s personal 
and professional life.” The Fellows were 
especially moved when David called upon 
them to seize the gift they had been given 
and “act today, no matter whether you are 
going to lead your community or your 
nation.” The time is now, David said. “We 
can no longer enjoy the luxury of wast-
ing our days, our hours, even minutes by 
being merely concerned about what we 
see…There is no challenge that we cannot 
overcome if we act together.”

GRADUATION 2012
The 2011/12 Boston University Hum-
phrey Fellows graduation ceremony was 
a particularly prominent event. Our 
commencement speaker was Anne L. 
Howard-Tristani, niece of former U.S. 
vice-president and U.S. senator from 
Minnesota, Hubert H. Humphrey, and 
Vice-Chancellor for International, Federal 
and Corporate Affairs at the Universidad 
del Este in Puerto Rico. We were fortunate 
that she found time out of her busy sched-
ule to deliver such an inspirational speech. 
Speaking on “The Celebration of Hubert 
H. Humphrey’s Life and Legacy: How He 
Became the Conscience of the Nation,” 
she emphasized that Hubert Humphrey’s 
many pioneering roles, from human rights 
bills to his contributions to programs such 
as the Peace Corps and the Food for Peace 
Program, “are enormous accomplishments 
that should be celebrated.” 

Through the lens both of a scholar and a 
loving niece, Ms. Howard-Tristani spoke 
of her uncle as a man of great hope and 
eternal optimism, as well as a statesman, 
whose passionate vision, principles, and 
deeds made a huge difference in modern 
America, saying, “Humphrey genuinely 
believed in each and every individual’s 
potential for creativity and ability to 
pursue excellence.” Our Fellows were very 
proud when Ms. Howard-Tristani called 

Dr. Khinchuk giving her closing remarks to the 2011/12 
Humphrey Fellows.

This year, the Humphrey office has four wonderful student 
staff assistants:

Tasia Rechisky, 
from Sunapee, New 
Hampshire, is a junior 
participating in the 
dual-degree program, 
majoring in history in 
the College of Arts & 
Sciences and business 
administration in the 
School of Management. 
This is Tasia’s third year 
with the Humphrey 
Fellowship Program, 
which has been one of 
her favorite parts about 
her experience at BU! 

Yaina Mercado, from 
Westfield, Massachusetts, 
is an undergraduate 
student majoring in 
mechanical engineering in 
the College of Engineer-
ing. This is Yaina’s second 
year with the Humphrey 
Program.

Mike (Zonghan) 
Liu, from Newton, 
Massachusetts, is an 
undergraduate in 
the College of Arts & 
Sciences concentrating 
in biochemistry/neuro-
science. This is Mike’s 
second year at BU.

Kirsten Asuncion is 
from Los Angeles, Cali-
fornia, and is currently 
an undergraduate in the 
School of Management, 
concentrating in inter-
national management 
and marketing. This is 
Kirsten’s first year with 
the Hubert Humphrey 
Fellowship Program.

David Tomadze (Georgia, 2011/12) was elected by the 
Fellows to be the class speaker. He exceeded their expecta-
tions and delivered a memorable speech. 

Associate Provost Andrei Ruckenstein, Master of Ceremonies, 
congratulates the Fellows on their successful completion of 
their Humphrey Fellowship. 
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Galia Shokry, Assistant Director, with Violet Chatsika (Malawi, 2011/12).

Paparazzi! Host families and Fellows’ 
relatives on a photo shoot

Fellows pose with Vice-Chancellor Anne Howard-Tristani, Associate Provost Andrei Ruckenstein, 
Professor Jack McCarthy, Dr. Ksenya Khinchuk, and Galia Shokry at the graduation ceremony. 

Juvaria Shahid (Paki-
stan, 2011/12) with 
her daughter Maryam 
who is very proud of 
her mom.

Hongmin Ju (South Korea, 2011/12), 
with his wife, Younghun, and Seohyun,  
his daughter.

Graduation 2012

Professor Marnie Reed (SED) with her advisee, 
Deki Yangzom (Bhutan, 2011/12).

Morvin Williams (Antigua and Barbuda, 2011/12), 
with his host family, the Colgans.

Daniel Wowczuk 
(Argentina, 2011/12), 
in the middle, with his 
host family, the Keiths.

Rusa and Alex, wife and son of David 
Tomadze (Georgia, 2011/12), proud of David 
for his moving speech. David Berndt, their 
host parent (on right), also attended.

Cisem Tiftikcioglu (Turkey, 
2011/12), embraced by her 
daughter Birce. 
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2011/12 Fellow Morvin Williams 
is Senior Examiner at the Financial 
Services Regulatory Commission in 
Antigua and at the time of writing, he 
was studying in the United States as a 
Hubert H. Humphrey Fellow.

A truly rewarding experience! Those words, 
in essence, capture my opinion about the 
Hubert H. Humphrey Fellowship Program. 
During my 2011/12 Fellowship year at 
Boston University (BU), I was engaged in 
a wide variety of academic, professional, 
social, and cultural activities, which ensured 
the primary objectives of the program 
were achieved. With its core component 
of leadership development and enhance-
ment, the program was flexible and allowed 
me to choose various courses at BU, all of 
which helped to broaden my knowledge. 
In addition, I had the privilege of attending 
many seminars and conferences, and in so 
doing, I was fortunate to meet and interact 
with luminaries from a wide cross section of 
professional disciplines. Taking advantage 
of such networking opportunities which the 
program affords will certainly go a long way 
in my career development. The professional 
affiliation component, whereby I was affili-
ated with an institution in the United States 
that was engaged in a discipline similar to 
my professional career, afforded me the 
opportunity to study the U.S. approach to 
regulation and supervision.

Having participated in the Fellowship 
Program, I have built long-lasting friend-
ships and working relationships with other 
Fellows from many countries. This inter-

national reach as facilitated by the program 
ensures that my network of professionals is 
very wide and diverse. As our global village 
becomes ever larger, the Fellowship Program 
exposed me to the various cultural and 
social differences that make us all unique. 
Notably, I have had the opportunity to share 
many things about my home country, not 
only with the other Fellows, but also with 
my American friends. Being in the United 
States, the Fellowship provided me with the 
opportunity to visit other states both on 
program-related activities and on initiatives 
organized individually. 

With all these major achievements, it was 
truly an enriching Humphrey year that was 
spent at BU!

In 2012, we received the wonderful news 
that 2009/10 Fellow Shubhalaxmi 
Vaylure’s project, “Capacity Develop-
ment of Indian Mid-Level Profession-
als from Environmental NGOs,” was 
selected for funding under the Alumni 
Engagement Innovation Fund (AEIF). 
Of the eight projects from South and 
Central Asia, her project is one of two 
that were selected from India. 

Shubha has also started offering her first 
professional grant-writing workshop. Her 
organization has benefited from these skills 
and now she has begun to mentor others.

Shubha writes:

I am extremely happy to inform you all 
that winning the AEIF grant has made 
a huge impact on my career. The grant 
helped me in getting noticed by the 

management of the Bombay Natural 
Historical Society (BNHS). I have now 
been promoted to Deputy Director. 
For the last two years, I had repeatedly 
asked my management to give me bigger 
challenges, and I did a couple of manage-
ment workshops to prove my mettle, but 
nothing convinced them. 

When the news of winning the grant 
reached our president, he called for a meet-
ing wherein he asked me to create an orga-
nizational development plan. I told him 
that I had returned from Boston with this 
dream. After 20 years at BNHS, develop-
ing such a plan was much easier, espe-
cially after my training in Boston. I was 
then offered a position in organizational 
development works. I will be working in 
areas such as fundraising, marketing, staff 
training, enhancement of online presence 
through website and social media net-
works, helping sustain weak departments 
of BNHS, and more.   

I am surprised at how well the AEIF grant 
made everything fall into place with no 
loose ends. If this grant can bring so many 
miraculous changes before the start of the 
project, I can imagine what impact it will 
have on my career once I complete it. 

I also started offering my first profes-
sional grant-writing workshop. Professor 
Maloney’s class on fundraising was so useful 
to me that in the past two years, I have writ-
ten more than 25 grants, of which 16 were 
successful. 

I wish to offer my deep gratitude to  
Dr. Khinchuk, who persuaded me to 
look beyond my field and study man-
agement. If not for her conviction, I 
would have never taken so many classes 
at the School of Management. I also 
have gratitude for all my professors, who 
diligently taught the lessons so well that 
their words have been imprinted on my 
memory forever. Lastly, I am grateful to 
the fantastic Hubert Humphrey Fellow-
ship Program, which truly grooms lead-
ers of tomorrow. I am so happy to share 
my success with you all, as each of you 
has been a part of this lovely experience 
which I continue to cherish. Thank you 
to all of you.

REFLECTIONS

Hang Vu (Vietnam, 2011/12), 
with Professor Mark Williams 
(SMG), left, and her advisor, 
Professor David Griswold 
(SMG), right. 

Paul Driscoll, Regional 
Manager of New England 
FDIC branch, left, talks with 
Anne Howard-Tristani and 
Joseph Mick, Assistant Regional 
Director of the Boston region 
Securities and Exchange 
Commission. 

From the left, Dr. Ksenya Khinchuk with Zbynek Stork (Czech Republic, 
2011/12) and Associate Provost Andrei Ruckenstein. Zbynek received his 
Humphrey certificate, and a few months later, successfully defended his 
PhD thesis. Now, we should call him Dr. Stork! 

 

Associate Provost Andrei Ruckenstein catches 
up with Professor Peter Russo (SMG), a 
member of the BU Humphrey Program 
Advisory Board. On the far right, Professor 
Daniel Berman (LAW), advisor to David 
Tomadze (Georgia, 2011/12). 

Anita Székely (Hungary, 2011/12) 
recently published research on 
“Response Measures to the Financial 
Crisis in the United States.” She says: 
“After several years of deregulation 
in the U.S. financial markets, a new 
era started in 2010, with the enact-
ment of the most comprehensive 
regulatory reform since the 1930s. The 
Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and 
Consumer Protection Act and con-
necting new regulations were responses 
to the 2008 financial meltdown. 
Congress addressed a wide variety of 
issues believed to have contributed to 
the financial crisis and created a new 
regulatory landscape. This paper aims 
to provide a comprehensive overview 
of those current macro and micro 
prudential measures which funda-
mentally affect the banking industry 
in the United States. Furthermore, it 
introduces the ways in which the main 
constituents of the shadow banking 
system have been brought under the 
supervisory umbrella and how these 
markets have become more transpar-
ent. The post-crisis regulatory reforms 
which have transformed the supervisory 
architecture and affected the roles and 
responsibilities of the main supervisory 
agencies in the U.S. are also elaborated 
in the study. Finally, the paper high-
lights two important areas of the U.S. 
financial system which require immedi-
ate reform.” (See page 10 for photo.)
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FROM ARGENTINA 

1992/93 Fellow Hugo 
Carranza writes that 
when he sees the faces and 
achievements of the new 

Fellows, he pictures himself back at BU with 
his family. Now, his two oldest daughters, 
Rocio and Consuelo, have finished law 
school; his son, Juan Ignacio, is following 
the same path, and Maria Jose, his wife, is 
working for Harvard University in Argen-
tina. Hugo himself is working in his law 
firm with an eye always toward politics.

He is still in close contact with his advisor, 
Professor Don Davis, and reports that 
Professor Davis is still living in Marble-
head, healthy and working on his books 
and on various community boards.

FROM COSTA RICA 

1995/96 Fellow Jorge 
Rivera-Córdoba congrat-
ulated the BU Humphrey 
Program for being 

awarded renewal of its grant for five more 
years. He thanked Dr. Khinchuk for her 
efforts, because, he writes, “without your 
help, support, and hard work, the 
program wouldn’t be what it is today. It is 
really refreshing to know that you are 
always full of ideas and looking forward to 
things to come.” (See page 13 for photo.)

From El Salvador

2007/08 Fellow Lorena 
Dueñas Pacheco is 
working as Director of 
Research and International 

Affairs of the El Salvador Financial System 
Superintendence (SSF). Among her many 
duties, she analyzes the financial system and 
advises on systemic risks. Lorena coordinates 
with the National Rules Committee on 
regulation of the financial system, and 
establishes internal procedures and a quality 
management system. She also monitors the 
introduction of international standards to 
the financial system and is in charge of 
coordinating relationships with other 
international entities and financial organiza-
tions around the world, including the World 
Bank, ATTF Luxembourg, IMF, and IDB. 
In the strategic arena, she leads the introduc-

tion of risk-based supervision into the 
Salvadoran financial system and the SSF 
strategic plan.

In August, Lorena’s team invited Mari  
Carmen Aponte, the U.S. ambassador to  
El Salvador, to talk about responsibility. She 
delivered an inspirational speech, referring 
to her own experience as a professional and 
discussing what it means to bear the respon-
sibility for overseeing the national financial 
system. More than 200 SSF staff members 
attended the event. 

FROM HUNGARY 

2011/12 Fellow Anita 
Székely writes, “Although  
I miss Boston and the 
whole ‘Humphrey feeling’ 

at BU, I am working each day to continue 
this ‘Humphrey feeling’ in my life here in 
Hungary. 

“Before I started to work in my job, I wrote 
down my values related to my professional 
life. Based on this, and on my action plan 
elaborated in Boston, I am working on 
becoming a better leader. Last Thursday, 
I delivered a presentation at my Author-
ity (the Hungarian Financial Supervisory 
Authority) to a large audience about my 
professional experience in the U.S. During 
my preparation, I was thinking about you 
several times. I was thinking about the 
values you taught me, about your profes-
sionalism, and also about the new ways 
of thinking I learned for how to approach 
challenging situations. Consequently, I 
was very relaxed, so the presentation was a 
real success with tons of appreciation. On 
top of that, the President of my Authority 
called me and we had a discussion. Based 
on my U.S. experience, he assigned me a 
task to implement some new ideas into the 
Hungarian banking supervision, in order to 
make it more efficient. This means that my 
stay in the U.S. was beneficial not just for 
me and my family, but for my country as 
well. Simultaneously, I have been pro-
moted to Deputy Head of my 26-colleague 
department. Also, my article about the 
regulatory changes affecting the U.S. bank-
ing sector was published in a Hungarian 
banking journal in July.”

From JAMAICA

1998/99 Fellow Megan 
Deane was appointed CEO 
of Creditinfo Jamaica in 
March 2012. She writes: 

“Jamaica’s Prime Minister, Most Hon. 
Portia Simpson Miller, formally declared the 
Kingston office of Creditinfo Jamaica open at 
a dedication ceremony at the New Kingston 
office in December 2012. Creditinfo Jamaica 
Limited, the first company to receive a license 
to operate a credit bureau as provided under 
Jamaica’s Credit Reporting Act (2012), is a 
joint venture between local partners, 
Coalesce Credit Solutions Limited and 
leading international credit bureau Creditinfo 
Group Hf, an international service provider 
for credit information and risk management 
solutions currently operating in eleven 
countries worldwide and headquartered in 
Iceland.” (See page 10 for photo.)

FROM JORDAN

2001/02 Fellow Adel 
Assad continues to work as 
Chief Credit Officer of his 
bank, reporting to the 

CEO. He writes, “It is a very good job and I 
managed to establish a very good reputation 
in the banking industry in Jordan. It all 
started when I established the first small and 
medium enterprises credit in my bank, also 
the first of its kind in Jordan. This depart-
ment has helped many SMEs grow their 
businesses. Because I had been exposed to 
risk management concepts at BU during my 
Humphrey year, I was able to manage the 
department in a very efficient way, which 
helped me to get promoted quickly. 
Leadership and networking are the two 
most important skills I gained from the 
Humphrey Program and that have contrib-
uted to my success. Every time these skills 
work for me, I say to myself: now I know 
why Dr. Khinchuk tried to enhance these 
skills within the group in every single 
activity we had! THANKS!” 

Adel says of his family: “We have five kids 
who have five different personalities. The 
house is like a court: Randa, my wife, and 
I are the judges and the five kids are the 
quarreling parties!”

News from Alumni and FriendsIn Memoriam

(continued on page 12)

John R. Silber (Hon.’95), the president 
emeritus and former chancellor who led the 
transformation of Boston University from 
a commuter school to a renowned research 
institution, passed away from kidney failure 
on Thursday, September 27, 2012, at age 86. 

Dr. Silber came to Boston University in 
1971 as the University’s seventh president. 
He served for more than three decades, as 
president until 1996, then as chancellor from 
1996 to 2003. He also was a College of Arts 
& Sciences professor of philosophy and of 
international relations, a University Professor, 
and a School of Law professor of law.

Dr. Silber was strong-willed, outspoken, 
and often controversial, and his resolute  
work ethic, formidable capacity for 
knowledge, and dogged determination to 
improve both BU and the city of Boston 
made him well-known in academic as 
well as political circles. 

During his tenure at BU—which coincided, 
for a time, with his unsuccessful 1990 run 
for governor of Massachusetts—he greatly 
expanded the campus, recruited top-notch 
faculty—including two future Nobel Prize 
winners—and established the University’s 
20-year partnership with the Chelsea Public 
School system. The University he served for 
so long awarded him an honorary degree at 
the 1995 Commencement ceremony.

Dr. Silber was fond of Hubert Humphrey’s 
words, “. . . the moral test of government is 
how that government treats those who are 
in the dawn of life, the children; those who 
are in the twilight of life, the elderly; those 
who are in the shadows of life, the sick, the 
needy, and the handicapped.” Dr. Silber 
not only brought the Humphrey Program 
to Boston University, he remained a good 
friend and strong supporter of the program 
throughout his life. We will always remem-
ber this great man. 

Ruth-Ann Mellish Harris passed away 
suddenly on September 5, 2012, at Beth 
Israel Hospital in Boston. She was born in 
Liberia, West Africa, on March 11, 1936, 
and completed BA, MA, and PhD degrees 
at Tufts University. In 1954, she married 
John R. Harris, and they enjoyed a marriage 
that flourished for 58 years and one day. She 
is survived by her husband and their three 
children, Catherine, Dorothy, and Rees, and 
eight grandchildren.  

John and Ruth-Ann lived with their family 
in Illinois and Massachusetts since 1966, 
with extended periods of time in Ibadan, 

Nigeria; Nairobi, Kenya; and Jakarta, Indonesia. In Nairobi, Ruth-Ann taught at Starehe 
Boys High School, which was the transformational experience that caused her to return 
to complete her higher education. She later was a professor of history and Irish studies at 
Boston College until her death, and she participated in early efforts to bring the opposing 
parties from the Irish Troubles together in Boston at the Kennedy Library. 

In Boston, Ruth-Ann enjoyed getting to know many Humphrey Fellows through joining 
them on several Humphrey trips, seminars, and international dinners. Being with the 
Humphrey Fellows continually reminded her of the many happy and productive years she had 
spent in Africa and Asia. She was always interested in the lives of Fellows and their families—
she delighted in hearing the life stories that reflect the resilience of people, particularly women, 
who overcome great challenges and make important contributions to the well-being of others.  

Ruth-Ann has made a lasting impact on the lives of hundreds of former students and 
colleagues around the world, many of whom have written touching remembrances of the 
ways in which she had influenced their lives. Numerous Humphrey alumni and staff at 
BU are among them.

I moved to Nepal in September and am 
living in the district of Achham, in the  
Far West of the country. I am working  
for Nyaya Health, as Director of Research 
and Advocacy. I recently completed a 
post-baccalaureate program in Montana, 
finalized my master’s in international medi-
cine, and am applying to more graduate 
programs for the upcoming years. When 
Ryan and I get back to the States next year, 
we will get married, and then will move 
back out “west,” so it should be an adven-
turous year!

Jesse Brady, former Humphrey Program  
Assistant Director, with her fiance, Ryan.
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Near the Old North Bridge tomb of British soldiers. Several of the 2012/13 Fellows 
and their host families explored historic Concord, MA, in September 2012.

Greetings From Friends Abroad

Hang Vu 
(Vietnam, 
2011/12) 
at the Haley 
House where 
she volunteered. 
Hang earned 
an honorable 
mention for 
the IIE Public 
Service Award.

Cisem Tiftikcioglu (Turkey, 2011/12) and Aya Kourmanova 
(Kazakhstan, 2011/12) sharing a funny discovery. 

Four English-language educators, pictured from left: Arwa Eshaq 
(Yemen, 2011/12); Professor Maria Zlateva (CAS), a visiting 
professor from the United Kingdom; and Dilorom Mirsaliyeva 
(Kazakhstan, 2011/12). In the background, Galia’s husband, 

Lionel Gellon, savors the Fellows’ delicious cooking. 

Trinh Do (Vietnam, 2010/11), fourth from the left, pictured next to U.S. Secretary 
of State Hillary Rodham Clinton during her visit to Hanoi. (See page 13.)

Photo of the new Humphrey alumni board taken at the Fulbright office in the 
Philippines during the alumni get-together and send-off last July 2012. Pictured, 
third from the left, is Elcid Pangilinan (Philippines, 2000/01), who is now 
president of the Philippines Alumni Association.Anita Székely 

(Hungary, 
2011/12) 

presents her paper 
on “Response 

Measures to the 
Financial Crisis 
in the U.S.” to 
the Hungarian 

Financial 
Supervisory 

Authority in 
August 2012. 
(See page 6.) 

Sujeev Shakya (Nepal, 2002/03), with wife Alpa 
and daughter Sasha on a recent trip to Malaysia. 

Aya Kourmanova (right) (Kazakhstan, 
2011/12), pictured with her husband 
Alisher and their newborn baby boy, 

Nurali (which means light). Far right, 
Gregory Khinchuk and Nurali, now 6 

months old, had a great time together in 
Washington, DC. 

Prime Minister, Most Hon. Portia Simpson Miller (left), Reynir Gretars-
son, chairman, Creditinfo Group (middle), and Megan Deane (Jamaica, 
1998/99), CEO, Creditinfo Jamaica (right).
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FROM LAOS

2008/09 Fellow Sompa-
song Phommasane 
continues to work for the 
Lao Securities and 

Exchange Commission as an acting director 
of the Securities Business Supervision 
Division. In June, he took a one-month, 
on-the-job training at the Securities and 
Exchange Commission of Thailand. 

FROM Nepal

2002/03 Fellow Sujeev Shakya 
writes: “The beginning of a 
new year always gives us time 
to reflect on the past and to 
look forward to the future.  
For me, there is never a dull 

moment. Professional life always zooms 
past, but it is the great personal moments 
one has with family and friends that make 
the year so eventful.” His daughter Sasha is 
close to finishing the sixth grade and 
recently performed in a musical at her 
school. After ten years, Sujeev decided to 
continue his studies through a course at 
Columbia University Teacher’s College, 
where he completed the Certificate in 
Coaching program and wrote a research 
paper on Buddha as a Coach. Sujeev then 
started conducting Leadership Thinkshops 
that led to the establishment of the Beed 
Leadership Center. In 2012, Sujeev visited 
Rwanda and Malaysia. He writes also of 
adventures in Nepal: “One of the fun things 
at Beed is that one gets to travel to interest-
ing places for work. In November, flying in 
a chopper to Ghunsa and then trekking to 
Taplejung was arduous yet something I don’t 
mind doing again. Nepal has so much to 
offer for people who want to see nature at its 
best. After walking forty hours in four days, 
my past interest in trekking has rekindled.” 
Lastly, Sujeev and his wife Alpa celebrated 
20 years of marriage in 2012.

FROM NIGERIA 

1998/99 Fellow Akin 
Ambode recently visited 
Boston, marking the 15th 

anniversary of his BU Humphrey Fellow-
ship. Akin originally came to Boston with 
his wife, Bola, as a Fellow in public finance 
and accounting, taking leave from his post 
as Director of Accounts in the local 
government of Lagos State, Nigeria. “My 
one-year experience was not only educa-

tional but extremely fruitful,” he writes. 
On returning home, he became Acting 
Auditor-General for Lagos State in early 
2000, a position that was eventually 
confirmed by the state legislature in 2001. 
Four years later, he became Permanent 
Secretary of the Ministry of Finance and 
was appointed State Accountant-General 
for Lagos State in 2006, a position he held 
until his retirement in August 2012, after 
27 years of service. “In all my assign-
ments,” he writes, “I never lost touch with 
the tenets of my profession and the 
teachings of the Humphrey Fellowship.” 
Akin believes he still has so much to give 
back to his community and nation, 
asserting that “the Humphrey experience 
has continued to be the nostalgic aroma I 
inhale to be who I am today.”

FROM PAKISTAN 

2011/12 Fellow Juvaria 
Shahid says, “The 
Humphrey Fellowship is 
truly a great opportunity 

and I’ve learnt a lot during this year. I hope 
I’ll be able to utilize and share it fully, as 
now is the time to get the actual results. In 
fact, I already started getting them. On my 
flight back, when I was looking at the flight 
route, I did not see strange countries and 
borders that my plane was crossing. 
Instead, the faces of Fellows and friends 
and our beautiful memories streamed 
through my mind as the plane moved 
towards my country. It felt so good that the 
world is small with friends everywhere.”

FROM PHILIPPINES 

2000/01 Fellow Elcid 
Pangilinan, 1992/93 
Fellow Onofre “Father 
Jun” Inocencio, and 

1993/94 Fellow Paraluman Giron attended 
a reception at the U.S. Embassy in the 
Philippines for scholars leaving for the U.S. 
for the 2012/13 academic year. At the 
reception, many alumni and grantees of the 
different U.S. government/Fulbright awards 
were in attendance. The gathering became 
an opportunity to update each other, while 
reaching out to those who were going to the 
U.S. to study. In May, Elcid commemorated 
his first year as the Director for Monitoring 
and Evaluation of the Millennium Chal-
lenge Account. MCA-Philippines is the 
accountable entity in the country for a  

Photos from Alumni and Friends$434 million grant from the U.S. govern-
ment through the Millennium Challenge 
Corporation (MCC). 

FROM POLAND 

2006/07 Fellow Konrad 
Szelag continues to work 
at the European Commis-
sion and lives in Brussels 

with his family. Already five years old, his 
son Alex is growing up quickly. “At work,” 
he writes, “I deal with some reforms of the 
EU banking sector in response to the 
current financial crisis. Working at the 
Commission, I regularly cooperate with the 
people from the FDIC in Washington, 
DC, where I had my professional affiliation 
during the Humphrey year.”

However, he spends his time not only at 
work, but also with his family. “This sum-
mer,” Konrad reports, “we spent nice holidays 
together in southern France—in beautiful 
Provence, including trendy Cote d’Azur. 
Moreover, we also visited Italy and Norway 
(in the latter, we had some ship cruises on the 
magnificent Norwegian fjords).” Of course, 
they also spent some time in Poland. In June, 
Konrad attended the semifinal match of the 
European Football Championship (EURO 
2012) at the National Stadium in Warsaw. 

FROM TURKEY 

Many congratulations to 
2011/12 Fellow Cisem 
Tiftikcioglu for being 
published in the Boston 

Herald. The following is an excerpt from her 
Letter to the Editor, “Credit due Turkish, 
U.S. women”: “Turkey, a nation with a 
growing economy and a role model for the 
Middle East, is still leaving a third of its 
women behind. Unemployment is one of 
the biggest problems in Turkey and in the 
United States as well. And the financially 
‘unserved’ and ‘unrealized’ work force—
largely made up of unemployed women—
has huge potential. Both of our nations 
could reduce the unemployment rate by 
encouraging women to engage in entrepre-
neurial activities.” Cisem’s letter can be read 
at www.bu.edu/bucflp/2012/08/20/
credit-due-turkish-u-s-women/.  

Dana Stopková (Slovak Republic, 2001/02) and her 
son, Daniel, in Brazil. Dana is married to Mário 
Mattos (Brazil, 2001/02). 

Former host family Bob and Ruth 
Batchelder send holiday greetings 
from Texas.

Natalia, daughter of Jorge 
Rivera-Córdoba (Costa 
Rica, 1995/96) on her 
14th birthday.

Many congratulations to Gordana Ivanovic (Serbia, 
2004/05) who got married in October 2012!

Humphrey colleagues of the 
Asian Development Bank at 
a recent meet-up. From left: 
MSU Humphrey alumna 
Jennet Hojanazarova 
(Turkmenistan, 2006/07), 
José Antonio Tan 
(Philippines, 1998/99), 
and Manshuk Nurseitova 
(Kazakhstan, 2008/09). José 
is Senior Advisor to the Vice 
President. 

Lorena Dueñas Pacheco (El Salvador, 2007/08) welcomes staff 
in San Salvador at Canada’s Toronto Centre Leadership Training 
Program to their risk-based supervision program in January 2012.

FROM VIETNAM 

2002/03 Fellow Tra Hai Le 
began 2012 with his 
reappointment as a 
HoChiMinh Stock 

Exchange Board member, and officially 
assumed the position of Deputy CEO. In 
other good news, on January 4, 2012, his 
2nd daughter, An H. Le (in Vietnamese, Hai 
An meaning Sea of Peace), was born just in 
time to celebrate the Lunar New Year! 

2010/11 Fellow Trinh Do has been busy 
this year with her new role as Deputy Head 
of Retail Banking at Military Bank. She 
has also been traveling and meeting some 

well-known figures, such as Secretary of 
State Hillary Clinton. Trinh was appointed 
by the U.S. Embassy in Vietnam as one of 
the prominent U.S. college alums to speak 
to and be photographed with the Secretary 
during her visit to Hanoi. (See page 11.)

FROM Yemen

2011/12 Fellow Arwa 
Eshaq recently received an 
email from the Robert S. 
McNamara Fellowship 

Program (RSMFP) announcing that she has 
been awarded a scholarship to finish her 
doctoral research at Boston University’s 
Department of Anthropology under 

Professor Shahla Haeri. The scholarship 
period lasts from January to August 2013. 
Arwa writes: “This scholarship is going to be 
of great help for me to finalize my PhD 
study. I also hope to draw attention to the 
issue of women’s struggles through an 
anthropological study of Yemen. Hopefully, 
the outcomes of the research will arouse 
more national and international interest in 
supporting the education and empower-
ment of Yemeni women. Moreover, the 
study can be seen as an eye-opener to the 
practice of social traditions and misinterpre-
tations of the Qur’anic text that have created 
a vast gap and misunderstanding between 
men and women.”
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Asmaa Najim Alhadidi    Iraq

Asmaa Alhadidi 
is the director of 
the Department of 
Scholarships and 
Cultural Relations 
at Diyala University. 
Prior to this 
post, she directed 
the Continuing 
Education Unit in the 
College of Education 
for Human Sciences. 

Dr. Alhadidi continues to teach English at 
the university and is a founding member of 
TESOL-Iraq. She is also an active student advi-
sor with the Iraqi Higher Education Advising 
Network.

She holds a PhD in English literature and mod-
ern poetry from the University of Baghdad. 
During her Humphrey year, Dr. Alhadidi 
intends to enhance her knowledge of recent 
methodologies of teaching English as a foreign/
second language, such as TESOL standards, 
professional development of foreign teachers 
of English, classroom strategies, effective class-
room management, and motivating learners. 
She hopes to upgrade her teaching methods 
through her studies and the exchange of ideas 
and experiences with other TESOL educators.

Fatima Al-Mutawakel    Yemen 

Fatima Al-Mutawakel 
is the director and 
founder of the 
AWAM Institute, 
an organization 
dedicated to teaching 
English to women in 
Yemen. Previously, 
she administered the 
English Department 
at the Petroleum and 
Mineral Training 

Center in Sana’a and was awarded a Certificate 
of Appreciation from the Ministry of Oil and 
Minerals in Yemen. Ms. Al-Mutawakel was an 
English instructor at Exceed Language Center 
in Sana’a for three years. There, she developed 
her skill in using the communicative approach 
to teach English as a second language.

Ms. Al-Mutawakel has a BA in English lan-
guage education from the Faculty of Education 
at Sana’a University, where she also earned her 
graduate degree in curricula and methods of 
teaching English. As a Humphrey Fellow, she 
intends to enhance her knowledge in the field 
of educational and business administration and 
network-based language teaching. She hopes to 
develop her managerial skills, learn about pub-
lic relations, and establish professional ties with 
counterparts in the U.S.

Esteban Coello Muñoz    Ecuador

Esteban Coello 
Muñoz is the chief 
business officer 
of Vazcorp S.A. 
Sociedad Financiera, a 
top-tier banking insti-
tution. Previously, he 
worked for eight years 
as a legal advisor at 
the Ecuadorian bank-
ing regulatory agency. 
He also served as 

general advisor to the superintendent of bank-
ing. Mr. Coello Muñoz has taught finance law 
and private international law and written edito-
rial pieces for one of the largest newspapers in 
Ecuador. As a manager of his hometown’s first 
division soccer team, Mr. Coello Muñoz was 
instrumental in achieving their first national 
championship win. He also helps low-income 
youth access opportunities to play in the 
professional leagues.

Mr. Coello Muñoz earned an honors JD and 
an MBA from the Universidad del Azuay. 
During his Humphrey year, he hopes to 
explore the most up-to-date developments in 
banking and plans to study risk management 
frameworks, learn about innovations and best 
practices, expand his professional networks, 
and improve his leadership capacity.

Abdulmunm Daboub    Libya

Abdulmunm Daboub 
is the senior legal 
advisor for the 
Libyan Investment 
Authority (LIA). 
Mr. Daboub assists 
the LIA in handling 
complex commer-
cial contracts and 
contract disputes, 
providing guidance 
and assistance to 

ensure all operations and business activities are 
carried out in compliance with local laws and 
regulations. He is also a board member of the 
LAP Green Network. Mr. Daboub has been 
a practicing attorney since 1994, starting as 
legal counsel and then serving as a prosecutor 
for three years before becoming the managing 
director of the Prosecutor’s Office.

Mr. Daboub received his bachelor’s degree 
in law and holds a high diploma in public 
law from Tripoli University. He also holds 
a pre-master’s diploma in legal studies from 
Bournemouth Business School International.

During his Humphrey year, Mr. Daboub 
intends to develop his leadership skills as well 
as improve his expertise in the investment sec-
tor by learning more about the fundamentals 
of U.S. investment and banking laws. He 
wishes to work with an American law firm or 
American investment bank to enhance his expe-
rience in those fields. With this knowledge, he 
hopes to go back to his homeland to contribute 
to building a new Libya.

Atabek Djumagulov    Kyrgyz Republic

Atabek Djumagulov 
has over 10 years 
of experience in the 
public and private 
sectors of the Kyrgyz 
economy, includ-
ing the banking and 
finance sector. Over 
the last three years, 
he served as a head 
of the loan depart-
ment of BPN CA, a 

microfinance company sponsored by a Swiss 
small and medium entrepreneurship (SME) 
development project. Additionally, as an 
entrepreneur, he has founded several start-up 
companies. Mr. Djumagulov is also the acting 
chair of the SME support committee of the 
Chamber of Commerce and Industry of the 
Kyrgyz Republic.

Mr. Djumagulov studied public economy at 
Masaryk University in the Czech Republic 
and received his master’s in economics from 
Kyrgyz State National University. During 
his Humphrey year, he intends to explore 
the SME support policies of American gov-
ernmental and nongovernmental agencies, 
best practices and innovative financial tools 
for SMEs, and ways to apply them in the 
Kyrgyz Republic. He hopes to enhance the 
use of green energy units—solar panels, wind 
generators, and micro hydroelectric power 
stations—in the Kyrgyz Republic at accessible 
prices for residential and commercial custom-
ers. He also wants to start a project that will 
make finance more accessible for SMEs in the 
Kyrgyz Republic.
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Ashveena Gajeelee    Mauritius

Ashveena Gajeelee 
is head of inter-
national coop-
eration and external 
relations at the 
Financial Services 
Commission (FSC) 
of Mauritius. 
Reporting to the 
chief executive, she 
works extensively 
on global regulatory 

developments, the exchange of information 
between regulators, and the implementation 
of international norms and standards. She 
has been actively involved in cross-border 
negotiations and investigations, as well as 
overseas campaigns to promote the Mauritius 
International Financial Centre. Ms. Gajeelee 
is actively involved in promoting cooperation 
between financial regulators of the Southern 
African Development Community (SADC) and 
helped formulate the Strategic Plan 2010–2015 
for the SADC’s Committee for Insurance, 
Securities and Non-Bank Authorities.

Ms. Gajeelee holds an MBA from École 
Nationale d’Administration, France. Prior to 
working at the FSC, she worked in the admin-
istrative cadre of the Mauritian civil service. 
Her postings included the Prime Minister’s 
Office, the Ministry of Agriculture and Food 
Technology, and the Ministry of Environment 
and Natural Resources. Ms. Gajeelee hopes to 
build on her experience of cross-border interac-
tions and cooperation and will work to advance 
her knowledge and understanding of interna-
tional regulatory issues and diplomacy.

Tetyana Illyash    Ukraine

Tetyana Illyash is an 
institute sustainabil-
ity program officer 
in the Sustainability 
Promotion 
Department of the 
intergovernmen-
tal Science and 
Technology Center 
of Ukraine (STCU). 
During her work at 
STCU, she coordi-

nated and implemented the Chief Technology 
Commercialization Officers program in Ukraine, 
Georgia, Azerbaijan, and Moldova. Her program-
matic efforts led to the installation of 50 technol-
ogy transfer managers at scientific institutes and 
the creation of several start-ups, and the selling of 
licenses and patents. She cofounded a technology 
transfer managers association in Ukraine—the 
first of its kind in the country.

Ms. Illyash received her MBA from the 
University of New Brunswick, Canada, and 
the International Institute of Business in Kiev, 
Ukraine. She earned her master’s degree in 
administration and management from the 
National Technical University of Ukraine’s 
Kiev Polytechnic Institute. During her 
Humphrey year, she will focus on the intel-
lectual property issues of negotiating interna-
tional agreements and marketing research. Her 
ultimate goal is to return to Ukraine with best 
practices in income generation, foreign invest-
ments attraction, and the creation of new high-
tech jobs in Ukraine.

Daniel A. Laryea    Ghana

Daniel A. Laryea is 
manager and deputy 
head of information 
management in the 
Human Resource 
Department of the 
Bank of Ghana. 
He is also head of 
the department’s 
Information Security 
Unit, where he was 
instrumental in the 

introduction and design of the bank’s first 
personnel database. Prior to this, Mr. Laryea 
worked in the training, performance manage-
ment, recruitment and selection, leave admin-
istration, loan administration, and industrial 
relations units. He has also been negotiating con-
ditions of service for employees of the bank for 
over seven years and played a key role in crafting 
and reviewing the Bank of Ghana’s Business 
Continuity and Disaster Recovery Plan in 2005 
and 2010, respectively. In 2008, Mr. Laryea was 
involved in coordinating the bank’s six regional 
offices to ensure the effective implementation of 
policies to strengthen operations.

Mr. Laryea has a bachelor’s degree in human 
resource management from the University of 
Ghana Business School and a certificate in sta-
tistics from the Institute of Statistical, Social and 
Economic Research of the University of Ghana, 
Legon. He has participated in numerous local 
and overseas training courses to enhance his skills. 
During his Humphrey year, he will work to 
advance his knowledge and understanding of stra-
tegic human resource management issues, as well 
as his capabilities in human resource information 
systems, security, and project management.

Sanghun Oh    South Korea

Sanghun Oh is the 
senior deputy director 
of the Korean National 
Tax Service in South 
Korea. He has worked 
in a variety of areas 
related to taxation—
including tax collection, 
taxpayer advocacy, and 
tax audit—for 12 years. 
From 2009 to 2010, 
he planned and imple-

mented special tax audits for high-income earners. 
In 2009, he was in charge of investigating taxes on 
private educational institutes. His efforts led to the 
stabilization of tuition fees, helping reduce educa-
tional costs in Korea. In 2010, Mr. Oh took charge 
of price-level stabilization in the Korean National 
Tax Service, contributing to the suppression of 
inflation in Korea. In particular, he strived to nor-
malize taxation and participated in the reform of 
required tax reporting by individual taxpayers. 

Mr. Oh received his bachelor’s degree in business 
administration from Sogang University. During his 
Humphrey year, he plans to improve his expertise 
in the tax sector by enhancing his knowledge of 
the history, policies, and tax reporting system of 
the United States. With this awareness, he hopes 
to work on tax reform to advance tax equality in 
South Korea. 

Eva Ramos    Panama

Eva Ramos has 18 
years of experience as 
an English as a Foreign 
Language (EFL) 
educator. She teaches 
at the Ruben Dario 
Elementary School and 
as a part-time English 
professor at Latina 
University. In addition 
to teaching courses to 
undergraduate English 

majors, she assists the department chair with the 
administration of courses, professional develop-
ment activities, and cultural events. Ms. Ramos 
has been a teacher-trainer for more than 10 years 
and has experience coordinating English language 
programs for the Ministry of Education at a 
regional level. She also presented at the TESOL 
International Conventions in 2010 and 2011.

Ms. Ramos holds a bachelor’s degree in English 
and an MA in teaching English to speakers of 
other languages (TESOL) from the University of 
Panama. She is certified as an EFL teacher by the 
School of International Training (SIT) in Costa 
Rica. During her Humphrey year, Ms. Ramos 
plans to expand her knowledge of instructional 
technology, teacher training, and curriculum 
design—essential to the modernization of English 
language learning in her country.
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Jianmin Tang    China

Jianmin Tang is 
currently a profes-
sor and deputy dean 
of the College of 
Foreign Languages at 
Shandong University 
of Science and 
Technology in China. 
She is in charge of the 
design and implemen-
tation of the English 
curriculum for non-

English majors. Over the years, Ms. Tang has 
not only enhanced the language skills of many 
Chinese English language learners, but through 
curriculum reforms, she has helped broaden stu-
dents’ perspectives by integrating culture into lan-
guage education programs. She is also co-editor 
of several textbooks and has published over 20 
academic papers.

Ms. Tang holds a BA in English language and 
literature and earned her master of philosophy 
in higher education from the University of Oslo, 
Norway. As a Humphrey Fellow, she intends 
to enrich her knowledge of pedagogy, language 
acquisition, and research methods through course-
work and the exchange of best practices with her 
counterparts from across the world. Moreover, she 
plans to develop her leadership abilities in higher 
education management and administration.

Syntich Tshibanda Kalala    Democratic 
Republic of Congo

Syntich Tshibanda 
Kalala is branch 
operations manager at 
the United Bank for 
Africa, a pan-African 
bank. He oversees 
banking transactions, 
ensuring the quality 
of customer service. 
He provides overall 
leadership and direc-
tion at the branch 

level, continually enhances team performance, 
and manages operational issues that arise in 
daily activities. Prior to his current position, 
Mr. Tshibanda Kalala was administration and 
controls manager at Banque Internationale 
pour l’Afrique au Congo. 

Mr. Tshibanda Kalala holds a bachelor’s 
degree in mechanical engineering from the 
Institut Superieur de Techniques Appliquees 
in Kinshasa, Democratic Republic of Congo. 
During his Humphrey year, Mr. Tshibanda 
Kalala intends to enhance his management and 
leadership skills as well as his knowledge of 
Internet and mobile banking in order to reach 
unbanked people with financial services in the 
Democratic Republic of Congo and Africa.

Isikeli Voceduadua    Fiji

Isikeli Voceduadua 
is the director of 
the Debt & Cash 
Flow Management 
Unit at the Ministry 
of Finance of the 
Republic of Fiji. 
Previously, Mr. 
Voceduadua worked 
as a financial mar-
ket analyst for the 
Reserve Bank of Fiji 

(RBF). He was in charge of the implementa-
tion of monetary policy through the flotation 
of RBF notes, monitoring interbank activity, 
issuance of government securities, and repo 
markets. He assisted the government in the 
second raising of Fiji’s global bond in the 
international market, totaling $250 million 
in 2011; the implementation of “Viti Bonds” 
which target retail investors; and by training 
accounts officers on techniques of efficient 
cash flow forecasting.

Mr. Voceduadua holds a graduate degree in 
economics and a bachelor’s degree in econom-
ics & management from the University of the 
South Pacific. During his Humphrey year, 
Mr. Voceduadua plans to study standards, 
best practices, and innovations in transaction 
banking, risk management, debt instruments, 
and research and development. He would 
like to expand his professional network and 
improve his managerial and leadership skills in 
order to address financial and economic chal-
lenges in Fiji.

The U.S. Presidential Election,  
as seen by the Fellows:

“Being a Humphrey Fellow at Boston Uni-
versity in 2012 has been a great experience, 
the more so since it was a presidential elec-
tion year. The BU campus was constantly 
buzzing with debates on sensitive issues. As 
Humphrey Fellows, we learned from this 
environment where freedom of expres-
sion assumed full meaning. Democracies 
around the world look up to the United 
States to ensure that freedom of choice, 
expression, and religion is maintained in 
spite of various challenges in the modern 
world. Coming from a small island state, 
the presidential election year was essential 
to understanding the foundation of strong 
values that are today the soul of America.”

—Ashveena Gajeelee, Mauritius

“I liked the concept of presidential debates, 
as they give a face to a candidate’s platform 
and are another way in which people can 
decide on their leader, because they show-
case his/her character. I was also impressed 
by how on Election Day, the results were 
publicized minute-by-minute, reducing the 
possibility for fraud. It was remarkable to 
me how much interest Americans showed 
in national elections.”

—Asmaa Alhadidi, Iraq

“We had the unique opportunity to 
experience the 2012 American election 
process during our Humphrey year. I was 
impressed by the respect for democratic 
traditions, the importance of the electoral 
forms, and the commitment of the cam-
paign teams. We can feel the impact of the 
debates and the importance of every single 
word of the candidates. Although criti-
cism between the candidates was extremely 
harsh, they allowed space for respect. I 
hope that in many countries, it would be 
possible to imitate some of the valuable 
examples of American democracy and 
tolerance.”

—Esteban Coello Muñoz, Ecuador

afghanistan
Safiullah Baharustani	 2005/06

ALBANIA
Renata Kruja	 1993/94
Vjollca Mici Shtyla	 1993/94
Ylli Pango	 1994/95

Algeria
Lynda Nibouche	 2005/06 
Nassera Senhadji	 2009/10
Samira Moussaoui	 2010/11

Antigua & Barbuda
Morvin Williams	 2011/12 

ARGENTINA 
Alberto Astrada	 1981/82
Gustavo Sierra	 1987/88
Carlos Bertran	 1989/90
Fazel Karim Fazel	 1989/90
Hugo Carranza	 1992/93
Iván Fernando Budassi	 2002/03
Claudia Marchetti	 2005/06
Jorge Eduardo Boiola	 2007/08
Daniel Wowczuk	 2011/12

Armenia
Peprone Margaryants	 2002/03
Varoujan Avedikian	 2004/05

Bahrain
Fatema AlAlawi	 2004/05
Jewan Naqi	 2005/06

BANGLADESH
M. A. M. Ziauddin	 1980/81
Mahmood Akhter	 1999/2000
M. Shafiqul Islam	 2007/08

BARBADOS
Juanita Thorington	 1990/91

BENIN
Wahidi Tidjani	 1987/88
Oscar Kidjo	 1994/95
Soude Codjo Flavien	 1997/98
Prosper Biao	 1999/2000
Abdel Lawani	 2011/12

Bhutan
Tashi Lhamo	 2007/08
Lhaba Tshering	 2009/10
Deki Yangzom	 2011/12

BOLIVIA
Guillermo Delgado	  1979/80

Bosnia-Herzegovina
Mirsada Buric	 2007/08

BOTSWANA
Letsholo Letsholo	 1996/97
Penny Moanakwena	 2000/01
Nancy Neo Chengeta	 2006/07

BRAZIL
Arseno Meneses	 1981/82
Carlos Eugenio  
  Carneiro de Melo	 1983/84
Filho R. Pires da Silva	 1985/86
Antonio Martines  
  da Cunha Filho	 1995/96
Ana Maria Domingues Luz	 1996/97
Joede da Silva Pimentel	 1997/98
Lucio Capelletto	 2000/01
Mário Mattos	 2001/02
Ednilton Andrade Pires	 2002/03
Arnaldo Sampaio  
  de Moraes Godoy	 2002/03
Arlete Salvador	 2004/05
Wolney Anjos	 2005/06
Marcia Farias	 2005/06

BULGARIA
Galina Tomova-Stankeva 	 1996/97
Tzako Pantaleev	 2000/01
Tanya Stoyonava Zlatanova	 2003/04

BURKINA FASO
Baya Justin Bayili	 1990/91
Samuel Kiendrebeogo*	 1991/92
Pascal Zagre*	 1994/95
Fatoumata Barry	 2000/01
Adja Mansora Dahourou	 2004/05
Nestor Kahoun	 2010/11

BURUNDI
Alexis Rwagatore	 1981/82
Antole Birasinkware	 1984/85
Frederic Ndayegamiye	 1985/86

CAMEROON
Philip Bawe	 1988/89
Churchill Monono	 1991/92
Bernard Bongang	 1992/93
Seraphine Lanijo Tata	 1997/98

CENTRAL AFRICAN REPUBLIC
M’Brede Tchakpa	 1986/87
Emmanuel Piama	 1988/89
Rachel Bilo	 1989/90

CHILE
Bernardo de la Maza	 1986/87
Francisco Morey	 2009/10

COLOMBIA
Julio Torres	 1984/85
Natasha Gartner	 1998/99

Comoros
Aboudou Mroivili	 2007/08

COSTA RICA
Jorge F. Rivera-Cordoba	 1995/96
Siany Gordon	 2010/11

CÔTE D’IVOIRE
Ignace Atsain/Kouadio	 1980/81
Kockyed Gbari	 1983/84
Kouadio Maurice	 1987/88
Pierre Bediakon Bouadi	 1996/97
Blehy Guiro	 1999/2000
Joseph Brou	 2001/02
Frederic Mao	 2006/07

CYPRUS
Petros Vanezis	 1983/84
Ahmet Zeki Bulunch	 1986/87
Ayfer Said Erkmen	 1988/89

CZECH REPUBLIC
Josef Kuba	 1995/96
Zbynek Stork	 2011/12

Democratic Republic  
of The Congo
Katanga Ibula	 1979/80
Kabutakapua Tudieshe	 1989/90

DJIBOUTI
Abdallah Hassen Bahdon	 1982/83

DOMINICAN REPUBLIC
Frances M. Butler	 1981/82
Providencia Núñez	 2000/01

EcUADOR
Mónica Burbano De Lara	 2000/01
Hector Reyes Sornoza	 2006/07

EGYPT
Hussein M. Assem	 1980/81
Wadoud Fahmy	 1989/90
Hoda Sabry Khaled Sabry	 1992/93
Kamal Hosney Bayoumy	 1997/98

El Salvador
Lorena Dueñas Pacheco	 2007/08

estonia
Kilvar Kessler	 2005/06
Meelis Hint	 2009/10

ETHIOPIA
Gedamu Zera’Yakob	 1985/86
Girma Asfaw	 1993/94
Eshetu Fantaye	 1996/97

FIJI
Mereseini Momoivalu	 1991/92

GABON
Paul Mouketa	 1991/92

THE GAMBIA 
Albert Valantine	 1994/95
Ruth Carrol 	 1995/96

Georgia 
David Tomadze	 2011/12

GHANA
Dominic Kwasi Adu-Gyamfi	 1983/84
Henry Heward-Mills 	 1984/85
Fati Arnandi	 1990/91
Muriel Holdbrook-Smith	 1992/93
Daniel Asare-Mintah	 1993/94
Margaret M. Sackey	 1995/96
Ewura-Abena Ahwoi	 1996/97
Grace Emma Akrofi	 1997/98
Bernice Dela Setse	 1998/99
Ohene Bonsu	 1999/2000
Benedict A. Smart-Abbey	 2000/01
Elly Ohene-Adu	 2002/03

GREECE
Chryssoula Valtrika	 1979/80
Emmanuel Volakakis	 1982/83
Nicholas L. Mendrinos	 1984/85

GUINEA
Kadiatou Diallo	 1983/84
Mamadou Sadialou Bah	 1995/96

GUYANA
Kester Alves	 1990/91

HAITI 
Joselaine Jusme	 1986/87
Abel Metellus	 1989/90
Camithe Israna D. Germain	 1998/99
Mireille Mirambeau	 2004/05

HONDURAS 
Maria Guadalupe Carias	 1983/84

Hungary
Beata Szoboszlai	 2003/04
Anita Székely	 2011/12

INDIA 
Ravi Mohan Sethi	 1979/80
Thumpasery Joseph George	 1987/88
Udaibir Das	 1988/89
Vedmitra Arya	 1990/91
Shobha Seturam	 1991/92
Chitra Sachin	 1994/95
Rupshikha Saikia Borah 	 2003/04
Abhilaksh Likhi	 2004/05
Shubhalaxmi Vaylure	 2009/10

INDONESIA 
Hinsa Siahaan	 1991/92
Azhar Arsyad	 1992/93
Johannes Kriswanto	 1993/94
Hamud Muksin Balfas	 1994/95
Antono	 1997/98
Gde Handi P. Wijaya	 1999/2000
Achmad Fauzi	 2009/10

ISRAEL 
Jeoshua Kahana	 1982/83
Dror Rotem	 1983/84

Humphrey Alumni
This is a complete list of alumni of the Hubert H. Humphrey Fellowship 
Program at Boston University. Please contact us at hhh@bu.edu with corrections 
and your email address if you wish to be contacted by other Fellows.
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*deceased

Congratulations to all our Fellows 
for their many accomplishments! We 
would like to take this opportunity 
to thank our alumni and friends for 
sending us their stories, news, photos, 
and well-wishes. We are grateful for 
your continued support and keeping 
us in your thoughts and hearts. Keep 
it coming! 
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Margalit Toledano	 1984/85
Georges Mayer	 1989/90
Avi Vishnevich	 1992/93
Yigal Cohen	 1993/94
Meir Amikam	 1995/96
Hila Conforti	 1999/2000
Rachel Tal	 2006/07

JAMAICA 
Garth Campbell	 1988/89
Megan J. A. Deane	 1998/99
Robert Stennett	 2009/10

JORDAN 
Nancy Bakir-Gharaibeh	 1983/84
Nadeem Ahmad Harb	 1994/95
Arafat Al-Fayoumi	 1995/96
Ghada El-Farhan	 1999/2000
Adel I. Assad	 2001/02

KAZAKHSTAN
Argyn Toktamyssov	 2001/02
Manshuk Nurseitova	 2008/09
Alan Shatanov	 2008/09
Anna Fatneva	 2009/10
Aitolkyn Kourmanova	 2011/12
Dilorom Mirsaliyeva	 2011/12

KENYA 
Margaret Chemengich	 1986/87
John Njuguna	 1989/90
Jackson Berege	 1992/93
Anthony Mugo	 1996/97
Maria Ouya 	 1999/2000
Jemimah Mwakisha	 2004/05

Kyrgyzstan
Nurgul Muhamedjanova	 2006/07
Anna Fatneva 	 2009/10
Orozbek Kenjetaev	 2010/11

Laos
Phongsavanh Phomkong	 2006/07
Sompasong Phommasane	 2008/09

LEBANON 
Mona Sayegh	 1996/97

LESOTHO 
Lebohang Ramohlanka	 1991/92
Jeremiah M. Ntsekhe	 1993/94
Phillip Mapetla	 1994/95

LIBERIA 
Marbu E. Ross	 1986/87
Evans R. Yancy	 1989/90

Libya 
Reema Zarough	 2010/11

Lithuania
Skirmantė Kumpaitė	 2002/03

MACEDONIA
Divna Šipovík 	 2001/02
Vesna Dimitrieska	 2008/09

MADAGASCAR 
Albert Rafalimanana	 1992/93
Ranja Rakotomahanina	 2010/11

MALAWI 
Monica Fidelia Chaika	 1983/84
Violet Chatsika	 2011/12

MALAYSIA 
Mustapa Mohamed	 1980/81
Wan Zakaria Ismail	 1983/84
Juhaidi Yean Abdullah	 1998/99

MALDIVES 
Ismail Shafeeu	 1984/85
Fuwad Thowfeek	 1990/91

MALI 
Mamadou Baba Sylla	 1994/95
Ismaila Konate	 1998/99
Sékou Mamadou Barry	 2002/03
Fatimata Coulibaly Sanogo	 2007/08

MALTA 
Lawrence Cassar	 1981/82
Leonard Callus	 1991/92

MAURITIUS 
Azad Jeetun	 1984/85
Sivaramen Palaythan	 1990/91
Mohammed Iqbal  
  Mallam-Hasham	 1993/94
Jayprakash Banerjee Bundhoo	 2000/01

Mexico
Miguel Rubiano	 1986/87
Ismael Montemayor	 1987/88
Jorge Aguilar López	 1990/91
Armando Laborde	 1999/2000

MOLDOVA
Iurii Cuza	 2001/02

Mongolia
Tsagaan Boldsukh*	 2003/04
Lkhamaa Yondon	 2010/11

montenegro
Ljiljana Rakocevic	 2003/04

Morocco
Ahmed Elkasmi	 2007/08
Ali Idouz	 2008/09

Mozambique
Noe Dimande	 1992/93
Inaete Merali	 2002/03
Clever Siziba	 2008/09

NAMIBIA
Alfred Ilukena	 1993/94
Alexius Tjihero	 1996/97
Bridget Pickering	 1997/98
Cecil Moller	 1999/2000

NEPAL
Prem Pradhan	 1982/83

Ram Raj Shrestha	 1983/84
Ram Babu Pant	 1984/85
Bindu Adhikary	 1985/86
Upendra Rana	 1985/86
Sheelu Giri	 1997/98
Sujeev Shakya	 2002/03
Ashutosh Sharma Sapkota	 2007/08
Ganga Ram Gautam	 2010/11

NICARAGUA 
Rene S. Cajina	 1981/82
Fermin Vallecillo	 1990/91
Julio Cesar Cañelo Castillo	 2007/08
Melania Norguera Carrillo	 2008/09
Gloria Garcia Corrales	 2010/11

NIGER 
Abdoulaye Babakodo	 1985/86

NIGERIA 
Alfred Ademosu	 1980/81
Anthony A. Adaba	 1984/85
David Nwachukwu	 1990/91
Kotiko Okoye	 1991/92
Ifeoma Adanma Kalu	 1993/94
Chike R. Esiobu	 1994/95
Gladys Oluremi Oyewole	 1994/95
Pricilla Ekwueme Eleje	 1995/96
Jude Ememe	 1997/98
Akinwunmi Ambode	 1998/99
Ugochukwu Okoroafor	 1998/99
Muyiwa Awodiya	 1999/2000
Kabuoh Uche Laz	 2005/06
Chidinma Lawanson 	 2008/09
Adesuwa Ifedi	 2009/10

Oman
Said Al-Saqri	 1999/2000
Ali Abdul Hussein	 2004/05
Yahya Al-Nahdi 	 2008/09

PAkistan
Saeed Ahmad Nawaz	 2002/03
Abdul Akbar	 2004/05
Rashid Masood Alam	 2005/06
Momin Khan	 2006/07
Arshad Mahmood	 2006/07
Zahid Hussain 	 2008/09
Itbar Khan	 2009/10
Anis Rahman	 2009/10
Juvaria Shahid	 2011/12

PALESTINE NATIONAL  
AUTHORITY AREA
Iyad Joudeh	 1996/97
Faleh Salhoub	 1998/99

PANAMA
Mayté Yolanda Mitre	 2001/02

PAPUA NEW GUINEA 
Rupa Abraham Mulina*	 1987/88
Billai Laba	 1988/89
Paulias Korni	 1990/91

Herman Leahy	 1996/97

PARAGUAY 
Maria Rehnfeldt	 1995/96

PEOPLE’S REPUBLIC OF CHINA 
Fu Weigou	 1982/83
Shanquan Li	 1986/87
Liqun Jin	 1987/88
Xiang Jiang Fang	 1991/92
Jianhau Gao	 1993/94
Donghui Zhang	 1994/95
Licheng Sun	 1999/2000
Li Fuan	 2000/01
Xiaoming Zou	 2001/02
Baohua Yang	 2003/04
Shushan Zhu	 2003/04
Xianxin Zhao	 2005/06
Yibing Duan	 2006/07
Xiaoai Zhang	 2007/08
Yue Min	 2009/10

PERU 
Jose Cisneros Zarate	 1981/82
Jose Remar Castro	 1982/83
Luis A. Torres Araoz	 1984/85
Luis Mazotti	 1985/86
Luis E. Caceres	 1987/88
Jorge R. Llosa	 1987/88
Teodoro Abanto	 1999/2000

PHILIPPINES 
Corazon Ignacio	 1983/84
Laura I. Maglalang	 1988/89
Macario Antolin	 1990/91
Ononfre Inocencio	 1992/93
Paraluman Giron	 1993/94
Caesar Parlade	 1995/96
Jose Antonio Tan III	 1998/99
Marites F. Damian*	 1999/2000
Elcid C. Pangilinan	 2000/01

POLAND 
Eawa Swedrowska	 1994/95
Krystyna Salitra	 1995/96
Tomasz Burakowski	 2000/01
Konrad Szelag	 2006/07

PORTUGAL 
Maria Alberta Canizes	 1987/88

ROMANIA 
Monica Zlavog	 1997/98

RUSSIA 
Dmitri Slavnov	 1993/94
Olga Isichko	 2001/02
Elena Belyaeva	 2006/07

SENEGAL 
Saliou Sambou	 1981/82
Francois Boye	 1986/87
Issa Barro	 1988/89
Dieyaba Ba 	 1991/92
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Boubacar Tall	 1995/96
Adbou Thiaw	 1997/98
Ababacar Seck	 2005/06
Mor Diop	 2007/08

Serbia
Gordana Ivanovic	 2004/05

SIERRA LEONE 
Angela Myaley Allie	 1982/83
Ibilara Elizabeth Lawrence	 1982/83
Sidique Sesay	 1988/89
Ibrahim Lamin	 1992/93
Tapsiru L. Dainkeh	 1994/95
Julius Spencer	 1996/97

SINGAPORE 
Chow Kok Fong	 1982/83

SLOVAK Republic 
Jozef Reinvart	 1991/92
Dusan Pancik 	 1997/98
Dana Stopková	 2001/02
Alena Srankova	 2006/07

SOMALIA 
Abdi Ahden Dahir	 1986/87
Abdurahman Aden Sabrie	 1986/87

SOUTH AFRICA 
Henry Peter Abdoll	 1986/87
Carl John Lotter	 1987/88
Adèle Thomas	 1993/94
Saleem Badat	 1995/96
Narainsami Anand Chetty	 1996/97

South Korea
Yong Hyun Kim	 1980/81
Yong Min Kim	 1982/83
Hwa Soo Park	 1983/84
Chong Sung Rah	 1986/87
Dong-Jae Lee	 1999/2000
Kwi-Woong Lee	 2000/01
Changho Yoon	 2001/02
Jeoung Yeol Yu	 2002/03
Hoan-Uk Joo	 2004/05
Jiyoung Choi	 2007/08
Dong Yub Lee	 2008/09
Byung Chul Yoo	 2008/09
Hongjin Park	 2009/10
Yongju Park	 2009/10
Sunmoon Kim	 2010/11
Inhong Yeo	 2010/11
Hongmin Ju	 2011/12

SRI LANKA 
Ravi Dias	 1993/94
Anthony N. P. Sooriyarachchi	1997/98

ST. LUCIA 
Raphael Daniel Girard	 1989/90

SUDAN 
Kaltoum Abu El Gassim	 1980/81
Sayed Ahmed Abu Gabal	 1983/84
Ahmed Sharif Osman	 1985/86
Saeed Zumam	 1985/86
Abdullahi Ahmed Gallab	 1989/90

SURINAME 
Penelope Goedschalk-Franklin	1990/91
Regenie Fraser	 1992/93

SWAZILAND 
Badelisile Daphne Ginindza	 1994/95
Martha Shongwe	 2008/09

Tajikistan 
Furkat Kadyrov	 2008/09

TANZANIA 
Msellem Khamis Msellem	 1986/87
Mecky Napoli Towo	 1994/95
Maston Lwehabura  
  Migambile*	 1995/96
Johnson Muchunguzi  
  Ishengoma	 1998/99

THAILAND 
Sirichai Sakornratanakul	 1988/89
Paisal Suriyawongpaisal	 1990/91
Piyaporn Yongvikul	 1993/94
Nittida Liengcharenist	 1995/96
Kornkamon Riamsri	 1998/99
Wipha Leethakulnumchai	 2002/03
Sinhua Saelee	 2003/04
Jarunee Wonglimpiyarat	 2004/05

TOGO 
Alexis Degboe	 1981/82
Delava Codjo	 1988/89
Kokouvi Edy Anthony	 1990/91
Yawo Maglo	 2001/02

TRINIDAD AND TOBAGO 
Anthony Deyal	 1991/92

TUNISIA 
Mohamed Haddar	 1982/83
Mohamed Hasni	 1992/93
Chiheb Escheikh	 2001/02
Mustapha Hichem Ben Jebara	 2002/03
Fares Besrour	 2003/04
Mokhtar Hajji	 2003/04
Mourad Hammami	 2004/05

TURKEY 
Mustafa Yasar Celik	 1987/88
Halil Sener	 1988/89
Sibay Tugsavul	 1993/94
Emine Kildirgici	 1997/98
Haluk Ozdemir	 2003/04
Hakan Mutluay	 2004/05
Eralp Polat	 2007/08
Cisem Tiftikcioglu	 2011/12

UGANDA
Peter Owona Olodi	 1991/92
Elizabeth Nyakazana  
  Ssemwanga	 2002/03
Sarah Namuli-Tamale	 2007/08

UKRAINE 
Vasili V. Litvinov	 1993/94

URUGUAY 
Eduardo Gómez Canon	 1984/85
Eduardo Pérez Muñiz	 1985/86
Ruben Ramon Núñez	 1987/88
Ernesto Martinez	 1989/90
Laura Flores Calvo	 2008/09

UZBEKISTAN 
Artur Karimov	 1996/97

VENEZUELA 
Maria Antonieta Oyarzábal	 1992/93

Vietnam 
Tra Hai Le	 2002/03
Nam Truong	 2005/06
Luc Van Can	 2007/08
Trinh Tuyet Do	 2010/11
Hang Vu	 2011/12

Yemen 
Arwa Eshaq	 2011/12

ZAIRE 
Katakanga Ibula	 1979/80
Lukusa Mutamba	 1983/84
Pesi Safi Melameka	 1985/86
Kabutakapua-Kabutakajika  
  Tudieshe	 1989/90

ZAMBIA 
Dominic Chipeta	 1980/81
Charles Choma Mushobwe*	 1982/83
Amon K. Yasa*	 1982/83
Beauty N. Kaluba	 1985/86
Stephen Chiti Mwamba 	 1985/86
Judith Munjoma	 1996/97
Lishala C. Situmbeko	 2004/05

ZIMBABWE 
Godfrey Mararike	 1990/91
Macleans Mzumara	 1994/95

*deceased *deceased
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